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Abstract

In New Zealand, learning outcomes expressed in a measurable form feature in 
most tertiary curriculum statements and courses of instruction.  It seems 
generally accepted that they contribute significantly to the quality and 
efficiency of student learning.  Having clearly defined learning outcomes, 
it is argued, presents teachers with a sound basis for designing 
instruction and determining the extent of its success.

The point of this paper if not to question the suitability of learning 
outcomes as a basis for designing instruction, but to look at how they are 
being applied.  The paper identifies common pitfalls and inadequacies in 
the way learning outcomes are used in higher level programmes.
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Introduction

In New Zealand, learning outcomes are perceived as an integral part of 
post-compulsory educational curriculum statements and instructional 
courses.

The recently established NZ Qualifications Authority is clear about the 
meaning to be attached to this term.  In one of the Authority's most recent 
publications, the term is defined as the work a learner would need to do to 
be qualified in one level of a skill.....1.  In an earlier publication 2, 
learning outcomes are referred to as precise statements about what a 



learner should do to demonstrate competence at the end of a unit of 
learning.  From the Authority's point of view, learning outcomes are 
acceptable if and only if they identify an observable performance or level 
of competence.  Thus a statement like

At the end of this course, the student will understand the process of 
arriving at legally effective decisions

would be unacceptable.  Although a possible learning outcome has been 
identified, it is not in a form that can easily be measured.  Terms like 
understand, know, and appreciate, are not to be used.  If, however, we were 
to replace the word understand with , say, words such as describe, explain, 
or apply there is a strong chance the outcome would be regarded as 
acceptable.

The meaning attached to the term learning outcome by the Authority 
corresponds to Robert Mager's definition of an instructional objective.

     An objective is a description of a performance you want your learners 
to be able to exhibit before you consider them competent.  An objective 
describes an intended result of instruction, rather than the process of 
instruction itself 3.

Robert Mager's reasons for a clear specification of learning outcomes are 
extremely convincing.  First, he says, they provide teachers and curriculum 
developers with a sound basis for the selection or designing of 
instructional materials, content, or methods.  Second they provide 
teachers, examiners, and students with an objective basis for determining 
whether the instruction has been successful.  Finally, and importantly, 
they provide students with the direction they need to organise their own 
efforts toward achieving the prescribed learning.

According to Robert Mager, the Authority, and many teachers and trainers, 
the identification of learning outcomes and their expression in an 
observable form has become synonymous with effective teaching and better 
qualify learning.  The paradigm promises so much:  greater efficiency in 
teaching, better quality learning, and success in learning rather than 
failure.

The point of this paper is not to question the principle of basing the 
design and delivery of instruction on a clear specification of learning 
outcomes, but to recommend that curriculum and course developers take far 
greater care over their identification and the way they are presented.  The 
paper shows, by an analysis of a few examples of learning outcomes deemed 
to be in an acceptable form, that they do not measure up in terms of their 
potential to facilitate better teaching and learning.



The examples of learning outcomes scrutinised in this paper are a cross-
section of those that I have come across this year during my work as an 
instructional designer at The Open Polytechnic of New Zealand.  All 
examples deal with learning in the cognitive domain, because it is here 
where most curriculum and course developers experience considerable 
difficulty in identifying clearly where they are heading.

Although my examples may seem to the more informed to be out of date, the 
process of scrutiny demonstrated in this paper can easily be applied to 
more recent examples.  Moreover, each example raises a unique set of 
problems peculiar to the task of defining where the teaching process is 
meant to end up.

My Approach

The approach I adopted is simple.  I took Robert Mager's thesis that 
learning outcomes as he has defined them will improve the quality and/or 
the efficiency of the teaching and learning process.  Second, I translated 
the general reasons he gives for the possibility of improved performance 
into specific criteria for evaluating a particular learning outcome or set 
of learning outcomes.  See Figure 1.  Third, I examined a selection of 
particular examples of learning outcomes from three curriculum statements, 
using where appropriate, the criteria in Figure 1.  It will be observed 
that I use the process of evaluation to identify common pitfalls and in 
adequacies in the way learning outcomes are used, especially in higher 
level programmes.  Finally, I attempt a summary and make a plea for less 
rigidity in the specification of learning outcomes.

Does the learning outcome (or set of learning outcomes)

1.   Provide teachers with a sound basis for the design of instruction.

2.   Describe with adequate precision the kind of tests needed to elicit 
from students behaviour that will show clearly that the desired learning 
has been achieved.

3.   Provide students with the guidance they need to help themselves toward 
attainment of the learning specified.

Figure 1

Labour Relations - Module 1



Labour relations is one of several courses leading to the award of a 
Certificate in Supervisory Management by the NZ Institute of Management.  
This programme is specially suited to students over the age of 20 who are 
supervisors or who expect to become supervisors.  Although a wide range of 
people could be expected to benefit from the programme, the specific target 
group for the programme are people with a modest educational background who 
are or want to be supervisors.  It is expected that courses currently in 
the programme will be slotted in at Levels 3 or 4 of the new Qualifications 
Framework.

001 LABOUR RELATIONS

001.1     Introduction
TIME 4 Hours

LEARNING OBJECTIVES

At the end of this module students should be able to describe the 
development of modern labour relations in New Zealand.

LEARNING CONTENT

1    Aims and Primary Objectives of:

     1    Industrial Conciliation and Arbitration Act, 1984
     2    Industrial Relations Act, 1973
     3    Labour Relations Act, 1987
     4    State Sector Act, 1988
     5    Employment Contracts Act, 1990

2    Conflict Resolution Processes centred on;

     1    Conflict over employment terms - Contract Negotiations
     2    Conflict over interpretation of employment terms - Disputes 
Procedure
     3    Conflict over discipline and grievance - Personal Grievance 
Procedure

3    Laws on Strikes, Lockouts and Suspensions

     1    Lawful/Unlawful strikes
     2    Lawful/Unlawful lockouts and suspensions
     3    The Economic torts

LEARNING ACTIVITIES

1    Employment Contracts Act, 1990 Part V
2    Deeks, J and Boxall, P. Labour Relations in New Zealand 1989, Ch 1 and 
2



3    Video Hammer and Anvil
          Employment Contracts Act, NZEF Video

     Figure 2

Figure 2 contains a curriculum descriptor for the first module in a 9-
module course on the topic of labour relations.  Each course in the 
programme has been conceived within a study-time estimate of 90 hours - 
that is, 30 hours of lectures and 60 hours of private study in a 
traditional class contact mode of delivery.

The format of each of the modules is the same - a module title, a time 
frame (in this case, lecture hours) a single learning objective (which is 

today's terminology we now call learning outcomes), learning content (which 
appears to tell us most about the kind of things that should go on in the 
module) and learning activities (which contributes very little to our 
understanding of what should go on during the learning process).

The first significant point to note about this curriculum statement is that 
this module is based around a single learning outcome.  It makes my task of 
evaluation simpler.  The second point to note is that the outcome has been 
presented in the form of an observable behaviour.  That is at the end of 
this module, students should have absorbed enough information to be able to 
describe the development of modern labour relations in New Zealand. 

Now let us examine the learning outcome in Figure 2 in relation to the 
criteria in Figure 1.

Question 1:  Now in terms of the first question in Fig.1, it could be 
argued that a teacher does have adequate information upon which to design a 
course of instruction.  Of course it comes no where near the criteria for 
acceptability in this regard.  We would need such conditions as without 
references to texts, and within one hour and such criteria in the students 
own words and so on.  But putting this kind of specification aside, at 
least the teacher knows that it is a description that is being called for 
and not something else such as case analysis or a reasoned argument based 
on an historical event.  If we take the learning outcome literally (the 
argument depends on this), the best teaching method in the circumstances is 
for the teacher to produce an adequate description for the students and 
take them through it until most of it sticks.

This kind of conclusion may seem at odds with common sense but it fits fair 
and square with the wording of the learning outcome.  Being able to 
describe the development of modern labour relations in New Zealand was 
called for and the proposed teaching method is sound in the circumstances.



Now this point is important to grasp.  If you look at Mager's examples, the 
step from the instructional objective to the most appropriate instructional 
methodology is usually fairly obvious - hence the power of his general 
thesis.  Unfortunately the principle that we should look to the wording of 
the learning outcome for guidance in selecting an appropriate teaching 
methodology seems to get lost when it comes to formulating performance 
statements in the cognitive domain.  The fact that words such as describe 
and explain get overworked is a sure sign that something is not quite right 
in the way learning outcomes at the cognitive level are usually 
articulated.

Using the above line of reasoning in this example, we have ended up with a 
questionable teaching methodology.  The ability to describe the development 
of modern labour relations does not appear to be relevant in a course for 
supervisors.  And yet their appears to be something valuable for 
supervisors in knowing the background to current practice.  There is 
something inherently wrong with the learning outcome as it currently 
stands.

To confirm my suspicions, I phoned a colleague of mine, an expert on the 
topic, and asked him about the value of having a background knowledge of 
recent developments in labour relations.  He was aware of the target group 
for the course and the limited time available for teaching (4 hours) and 
study (approx 10 hours).

He supported the retention of such a module provided it introduced the 
students to a particular set of ideas that underpinned the development 
process.  One of the ideas was the evolutionary nature of the knowledge 
contained in the topic.  He argued, for example, that a look at factors 
contributing to the changes to the law and procedures could well help add 
meaning to current practice and legislation.  Added meaning was seen as a 
valid learning outcome in this particular module.

If I had a free hand to redraft this module, I would favour the adoption of 
a different format for the module descriptor.  It would discuss the purpose 
of the module within the context of the course,and it would outline an 
approach to be followed that adds meaning to current practice and 
legislation.

Questions 2 and 3:  In terms of the second and third questions in Fig.1, 
this learning outcome fails to measure up in terms of its potential to 
contribute the quality of student learning.  A description of the 
development of modern labour relations is called for, but students and 
teachers are given no idea about what kind of description would be 
acceptable in the circumstances.  Students need this kind of information if 
they are to have any possibility of helping themselves toward achieving the 



intended learning.

Labour Relations Module 2

Figure 3 contains the second module in the nine-module course Labour 
Relations.

001.10    Employee Involvement

TIME      2 Hours

LEARNING OBJECTIVES

At the end of this module students should be able to give their staff a 
greater say in the operation of, and decisions about, their own jobs.

LEARNING CONTENT

Approaches to employee involvement

     -    participation in the decision-making process
     -    consultation during the planning process
     -    on the shop floor:  quality control, works councils, quality 
control circles,        etc
     -    compare direct employee and union involvement
     -    international comparisons

     Note:     There should be emphasis on current or developing "Shop 
floor"             practices in New Zealand

LEARNING ACTIVITIES

Group discussion of examples from students' experience

Role Playing

Deeks and Boxall, Ch 14

     Figure 3



I included this module because its learning outcome highlights again the 
difficulty in identifying learning outcomes that can actually be achieved 
and are worth achieving.  The learning outcome in Fig.2 fails to measure up 
when it comes to identifying worthwhile cognitive achievement.  This 
learning outcome falls over in terms of the second criterion.  There this 
is no way student achievement can be reliably measured.  At a practical 
level, students who do not have staff to supervise cannot be tested.  And 
even if we were to take the trouble to determine their performance on the 
job (and this is possible) would it be cost effective and would it really 
tell us more than we could find out if we refocussed the learning outcome?  
This learning outcome is unsuitable because the writer (and the programme 
development team for that matter) have failed to distinguish between a very 
general goal and specific achievement in a course that is pointing toward 
that goal.

I asked my labour relations colleague what kind of learning outcome he 
would put in its place.  His suggestion was

     Describe ways in which a supervisor can obtain support from 
subordinates when a long-term relationship exists.

This is an improvement.  It at least clarifies what students have to do to 
demonstrate competency after completion of this section of the course.  But 
again we come back to the problem highlighted in my discussion of the 
learning outcome in Module 1.  Is the ability to describe ways in which a 
supervisor can obtain support from subordinates etc. all that useful?  Have 
the concepts and principles underlying employee involvement been 
identified?  It seems from my reading of the descriptor that the writers of 
it have taken if for granted that employee involvement in job design and 
development is always a good thing when this is not always the case.  It is 
one of several concepts useful in improving job satisfaction and 
productivity.  To give employees a greater say will not always work.  It 
all depends on the circumstances.

Now it is clear that in 2 hours of lectures and 6 hours of study not a 
great deal can be done to deal with all the issues involved.  The 
curriculum developers may argue that knowing the different methods for 
involving employees is all that can be accomplished in the time available.  
Maybe so.  I believe, however that in the time set aside to explore this 
concept, a more valuable learning outcome could have been identified.

Principles of Tourism

Principles of Tourism is one of a large number of business courses that fit 
within the umbrella of a national business studies programme.  Students 
awarded the National Certificate have completed and passed by examination a 
minimum of 12 courses, an equivalent of two years full time study.

Appendix 1 includes four of the first five pages of the examination 



prescription for the course Principles of Tourism.  This course is the 
first of two courses suited to people wanting a career in the tourist and 
travel industry.

All current prescriptions for the NCB are in this same format, and all were 
originally produced by the Authority for Advanced Vocational Awards.  This 
Authority has since been dissolved and its functions assumed by the NZ 
Qualifications Authority.  Although this and all other NCB prescriptions 
are shortly to be replaced by unit standards in the new NZQA format, this 
style of prescription is worth having a close look at because it embodies a 
particular stage in the development of prescriptions in the vocational 
qualifications area.  All Authority for Advanced Vocational Awards at this 
time were characterised by

1.   A general description and preamble on page 1

2.   An assessment schedule on the next page, and

3.   Several pages specifying the course content in general and specific 
objectives.

Earlier this year I was given the opportunity to evaluate from an 
instructional design perspective The Open Polytechnic distance learning 
course based on this prescription.  A quote from my evaluation report 
provides a useful starting point for discussion within the framework and 
purpose of this paper.

The most interesting feature of this prescription is the emphasis it gives 
to learning through activity and to perceiving the interrelation between 
the 14 topics of the course.

     "The nature of this course is such that it leands itself to teaching 
approaches which emphasise the use of field visits, case studies, and 
student projects."

     "A variety of assessment tasks are appropriate for this course, but it 
is important that the objectives of this course are assessed in an 
integrated manner."

     "It is therefore important that wherever possible throughout this 
course this interdependence is reinforced and the interrelationships 
amongst the topics is specifically addressed."

The curriculum developers obviously had in mind a course closely tied in to 
the practicalities of the tourism industry.  Unfortunately, this underlying 
interaction appears to conflict with messages contained in other parts of 
the prescription.  For example, the stated aim of the curriculum is to 
provide students with an overview of the (tourism) industry.  This kind of 



aim implies a teaching approach based on giving information about the 
various sectors of the industry.  The body of the prescription (pages 5 to 
12), which comprises the 14 general  and 83 specific objectives, fits 
better with the aim of the curriculum than with those statements in the 
prescription that emphasise learning outcomes at a higher cognitive level.  
In my opinion, the format of the present prescription obscures its 
underlying intention which is that courses based on it should be practical 
and emphasise important managerial skills such as analysis, interpretation 
and the application of general principles.

The conflict that exists between the recommended process of the course and 
the statements of general and specific objectives mean that the learning 
outcomes have not been clearly identified.  The problem with this style of 
representing the curriculum for the course is that teachers and students 
are drawn in to taking seriously the detail contained under the special 
objectives.  As I said in my report, there are in fact 83 of them 
altogether.  When, for example, the prescription states that the student 
should be able to -

     Define and use common terminology including the following...

it exerts pressure on teachers to deliver information on it and pressure on 
students to remember it.  The force of this curriculum statement is to make 
the teaching process content-driven, which is quite contrary to the 
outcomes-driven approach intended when statements of learning outcomes are 
used.

On the question of how this curriculum statement should be used, my 
evaluation report carried the following recommendations:

That in a revision of the current TOPNZ course

1.   The aim of the course is amended to read

     "to provide potential managers in the tourism industry with training 
in the application of important tourism principles."

2.   The general and specific objectives are regarded as a guide to the 
content of the course rather than a specification to be rigidly followed.

3.   That a new set of learning outcomes and performance criteria are 
developed to provide a basis for a more practically orientated course.

Conclusion

This paper has really been about the elusiveness of identifying learning 



outcomes.  The examples I looked at were from curriculum statements, 
outdated somewhat, but still illustrative of the confusion that so often 
exists on how best to represent them.  If there is a single barrier to the 
clear identification of learning outcomes, it has to be the pressure to 
conform to preconceived rules on how they should look.  For years now the 
idea that a learning outcome has to be associated with some observable act 
has dominated curriculum and course development.  Whether or not we use 
words that identify some behaviour is less important than describing 
accurately the intentions behind the instruction.  To do this well means 
venturing outside accepted norms and doing so with a good measure of 
confidence and an ability to justify what is being done.

One of my instructional design projects consists of the redevelopment of a 
judicial training course for Justices of the Peace.  The first unit in the 
new course commences.

This unit is constructed around three aims:

1.   To deepen your understanding of the Office of the Justice of the Peace 
in New Zealand.

2.   To ensure that you are well grounded in the court protocols and 
procedures.

3.   To give you practice in determining your jurisdiction to preside over 
particular cases that come before you.

Here are my reasons for preferring this kind of entry to a statement of 
learning outcomes in a strictly measuable form.

1.   I preferred to use the word aims because this word denotes a move 
toward goals that have realistically no definable ends.  I could have made 
them up but it would not have captured the reality of what we were trying 
to do.  The people who will take this course probably have a mean age of 
50.  I believe a more open-ended approach is less threatening and more 
appropriate in the circumstances.

2.   The first aim on deepening the understanding of the Office of Justice 
of the Peace again reflects the reality of what will happen.  Participants 
in the course are required to prepare a set of speech notes on the topic.  
This will bring about the level of results required in these circumstances.

3.   The second aim is interesting.  It describes in general terms the 
outcome of one or several visits to the court with the view to becoming 
knowledgeable about court procedure.
4.   Finally, the last aim describes a process.  To say that in this unit 
you will be able to determine your jurisdiction in a particular case, for 
example, would not identify what is intended by the exercise.  Justices are 
responsible for determining their jurisdiction whenever they hear a case.  



It is something they will do throughout the course and they have to get it 
right.  The practice they get here is on particularly obscure situations 
and requires close reading of the appropriate reading.  Getting it wrong, 
however, will at this stage not necessarily mean failure.  It will provide 
a basis for stressing the need for close and careful reading of the 
legislation.

Notes:

1.   From page 4 of Introduction to the Framework

2.   From page 16 of Designing the Framework (March 1991)

3.   Page 5 of Robert Mager's second edition text Preparing Instructional 
Objectives

References:

Gronlund, Norman E (1978) Stating Objectives for Classroom Instruction, 
Second Edition McMillian

MacDonald-Ross, Michael (1973) Behavioural Objectives - a Critical Review, 
Instructional Science, 2, 1-52

Mager, Robert (1975) Preparing Instructional Objectives, Pitman

NZ Qualifications Authority (1991)  Designing the Framework

NZ Qualifications Authority (1992)  Introducing Units - Draft Users Guide

NZ Qualifications Authority (1992)  Writing Unit Standards - Draft Users 
Guide

NZ Qualifications Authority (1992)  An Introduction to the Framework

Stenhouse, Lawrence (1975)  An Introduction to Curriculum Research and 
Development, Heineman, London Chapters 5,6,7


